
 1 

THE BRITISH NUMISMATIC SOCITY 
 

 

NNeewwsslleetttteerr  
  

JJaannuuaarryy  22000044  
 

From the President 
Dr  Mark Blackburn 
 
 
 
 
 
Dear Member 

 
Dept. of Coins and Medals 

Fitzwilliam Museum 
Cambr idge  

CB2 1RB 
 

01223  332917 
mab1001@cam.ac.uk 

 
 
 

As I take over as President from David Dykes, this 
Newsletter provides my first contact with the general 
membership.  I count many of you among my long-
standing friends and associates, but with some 500 
personal members, I certainly don’t know everyone and 
you won’t all know me.   I thought, then, that I should 
start by saying something about myself. 
      Although I am now a museum curator and academic, 
having changed career, I started as an enthusiastic coin 
collector and amateur numismatist, and I still greatly 
value the contribution of amateurs to our subject; indeed 
they are the backbone of the Society.  I began collecting 
coins as a schoolboy in the 1960s.  I joined the BNS as a 
junior member in 1971, and through the influence of 
Stewart Lyon and Michael Dolley I became interested in 
Anglo-Saxon coinage.   As a student at Oxford I spent 
more time in the Coin Room of the Ashmolean Museum than was probably healthy for my 
Law studies.  Among my contemporaries as undergraduates, there was a very lively group 
of numismatists that included Edward Besly, Roger Bland, George Duncan, Melinda Mays 
and the dealer Peter Morris.   Together we founded the Oxford University Numismatic 
Society, which I gather still functions.  On leaving Oxford I trained as a barrister, but soon 
left the Bar to join the corporate finance department of the merchant bankers Kleinwort 
Benson for four years.  In 1982 I moved on from the City to Cambridge, to act as a 
research assistant to Philip Grierson working on his Medieval European Coinage series.  
Since 1991 I have been Keeper of Coins & Medals at the Fitzwilliam Museum, which is a 
wonderful job, surrounded by enthusiastic and inspiring colleagues and many interesting 
visitors.  I can no longer collect coins myself, but greatly enjoy building on the Museum’s 
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collection.  I live in central Cambridge, with my wife, Fiona, and three teenage children, 
who conspire to keep us very busy. 
 
David Dykes 
Fittingly, David Dykes left office in November to something of a fanfare, and I would like to 
reflect briefly on his five years as President.  Having been responsible for running an 
institution the size of the National Museum of Wales, the BNS was unlikely to pose a great 

challenge for him.  With his warm humour, gentle 
diplomacy and sure hand, he soon won the friendship and 
respect of members.  He kept the Society on a sound 
track, while developing and building on its strengths by, for 
example, extending the Special Publications series, 
establishing a website for the Society, setting up the Future 
Policy Working Group and reforming aspects of the By-
Laws.  But for most of us his term will be best remembered 
for the Centennial events (on which more below).   
      Last November’s meeting not only marked the end of 
the Centenary Year and the end of David’s presidency, but 
it was also the 50th anniversary of his nomination for 
membership of the Society.  (He was elected in January 
1954.)  As a mark of our respect and gratitude for his 

service, at the November meeting he was elected an Honorary Member of the Society.   At 
the reception that followed the meeting Graham Dyer, on behalf of the Society’s officers 
and other colleagues, presented David with the framed drawings for the design of the 
Centennial medal by Danuta Solowiej-Wedderburn   By the end of the evening he was 
distinctly ‘de-mob happy’, cracking jokes with alacrity.  I am very pleased that David will 
remain on Council to share his advice with us for a few more years. 
 
Centenary Celebrations 
So the Centenary Year has drawn to 
a close, and the celebrations have I 
think been an unmitigated success.  
They combined a good balance of 
celebration and reflection, with 
appropriate but not excessive pietas 
to our predecessors, and permanent 
reminders of the occasion in the 
form of the Centenary medal and 
Centenary volume of BNJ.  
      Around 100 members and 
guests attended the Centenary 
Reception held on Friday 4 July in 
the British Museum’s HSBC Money 
Gallery.  These included five past 
presidents who, with David Dykes, had overseen the affairs of the Society for thirty years.  
The Centenary medal was on display, and specimens were presented to the British 
Museum, David Dykes and the medallist, Mrs Solowiej-Wedderburn, and the following day 
to Prof. Peter Gaspar (our Corresponding Member of Council for the USA). Further 
specimens have since been presented to other prominent museums and distinguished 
foreign members.   (Incidentally, by mid-December the Royal Mint had received orders for 
325 medals (199 in silver, 126 in bronze): 43 from members of the Society, 256 from non-
members and 26 for presentation by the Society itself.  A proportion of the income comes 
back to the Society and will be used to off-set the cost of the Centenary celebrations.  If 
you wish to order a medal you may still do so from the Director.) 

 
At the Centenary Reception: Edward Besly, Veronica Smart, 
Yvonne Harvey, Marion Archibald and Frances Simmons. 
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      On the following day the Centenary Summer Meeting, also held in the British Museum, 
was similarly well attended.  Eight lectures were given on themes relating to the Society’s 
history and to developments in 
British numismatics inspired by 
the British Numismatic Journal.  
I was particularly pleased that 
the Director had invited both 
younger and well-established 
scholars as speakers, and the 
papers reflected the breath of 
interests within the Society.  
The final element of our 
celebrations, the special 
Centenary issue (vol. 73) of the 
British Numismatic Journal, 
should have reached you by 
the time that you read this 
Newsletter, as well as the 
normal annual volume (vol. 72).  Congratulations are due to the three editors involved in 
their production.  One beneficial spin-off of issuing two Journals in one year is that in future 
the volumes will carry the year in which they were issued, rather than appearing to be a 
year in arrears. 
 
The Future 
As the Society embarks on its second century, it is in better health than it has ever been.  
Membership is around its all-time high, attendance at our lecture meetings is very healthy, 
the Journal is consistently of a good size with a varied range of quality papers, the Special 
Publications series is now firmly established and our finances are in good shape.  That is 
not to say that we should be complacent, as there are things that we could do better and 
activities in which we could expand.  But having such a sound base provides us with 
opportunities for further development of the Society.   
      Indeed, the process has already commenced.  As I mentioned, Council set up a 
working party, under the chairmanship of Peter Woodhead, to prepare a report on Future 
Policy.  Its focus was particularly on increasing awareness of the Society in the numismatic 
community and of numismatics in the wider world, and on encouraging and facilitating 
research activity.  Some of its preliminary recommendations were implemented in 2002 
with the amendment of the By-Laws to simplify the election procedure and to allow for the 
appointment of additional people to support the core officers in carrying out their roles.  Dr 
Philip de Jersey has been given responsibility for our web site, and he is in the process of 
up-grading and expanding it; we hope to unveil the new site later in the Spring.  The 
Report contains a wealth of other new ideas, and over the coming year Council will be 
looking to see how they might be given practical effect.   
      I would be glad to widen our discussions about future developments of the Society, 
and would very much welcome suggestions, criticisms or comments from members.  E-
mail or write to me, and I’ll happily feed your views into the debate.  The use of ICT is 
clearly important, as a means of communication, publication and research, and we need to 
see that we take advantage of it where appropriate.  We should also keep under 
consideration the ways in which we communicate with members – currently through this 
Newsletter, the CCNB Newsletter and the web site.  What are your views on these and 
their content?  The BNJ, the Special Publications series and our lecture programme are, 
and will always be, the central planks by which we fulfil our objectives as a learned society, 
but do feel free to comment on any aspects of these that concern or please you. 
      Clearly there are limitations in what a society of our size can undertake, and certain 
new initiatives will be dependant on our finding people with appropriate skills who are able 
to offer their time.  As Council develops proposals we will be looking for people to take on 

Six presidents: Stewart Lyon (1966-70), Christopher Challis 
(1989-93), David Dykes (1999-2003), Peter Woodhead (1976-80), 
Graham Dyer (1994-98) and Hugh Pagan (1984-88). 
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specific tasks.  In the meantime, if you feel that you would like to do more for the Society in 
some capacity, please let me know, again so that we can take this into account in our 
planning.   
 
2004 Programme 
You will see from the Meetings Card that this year’s lecture programme has an excellent 
line-up of speakers, with a broad range of subjects, and I hope that everyone will find 
topics that appeal to them.  I particularly draw your attention to the June meeting, to mark 
the centenary of Christopher Blunt’s birth, at which three short papers will be presented by 
Marion Archibald, Stewart Lyon and Hugh Pagan.  Please note that the meetings in March 
and April will not be held on the usual fourth Tuesday of the month, but on the fifth and 
third respectively.  This is because of an unfortunate conflict with lectures that had already 
been arranged by the RNS, a situation that they have said they will avoid in the future. 
      The Summer Meeting at Canterbury, which has as its theme Art and Symbolism of 
Coinage Design, also has 
an array of distinguished 
speakers coming at the 
subject from a variety of 
different specialisms.  Do 
sign up early for that, as it 
is likely to be well 
subscribed. 
 
Collection of BNJ  
vols. 72 and 73 
Members who have elected 
to collect their journals from 
the library are asked to do 
so as soon as possible.  If 
you would like to add or 
remove your name from 
the list, please contact the 
Secretary.   
 
Subscriptions 
Subscriptions for 2004 are now due.  Please ensure that your payment is made at the 
current rate of £32 for Ordinary and Institutional members or £15 for those under 21 or in 
full-time education.  For UK taxpayers, if you haven’t completed a Gift Aid form, which 
allows the Society to reclaim tax, please think of doing so.  It is a painless way of 
enhancing the Society’s income.  Forms are available from the Secretary. 
 
On a concluding note, I would like to thank you for electing me as your President.   I am 
sure that it will be an interesting and enjoyable task.  This is a very friendly and 
constructive society, and I am looking forward to getting to know more members.   
 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

Officers in 2003: Kevin Clancy (Director), Nick Holmes (Editor), Charles 
Farthing (Secretary), Philip Mernick (Treasurer), David Dykes 
(President), Tony Holmes (Librarian) and David Symons (Editor). 


